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Right to Communicate: 
Experts Seek Pluralistic Definition 

Experts representing a di
versity of cultural tradi
tions, political thought 
and economic systems met in 
Stockholm, Sweden, on 8 to 
12 May 1978, to deliberate 
on the Right to Communi
cate. The meeting Towards 
a Definition of the Right 
to Communicate was the 
first in a series of six 
being organized and spon
sored by UNESCO "to study 
the ways and means by which 
active participation in the 
communication process may 
become possible and to ana
lyze the right to communi
cate." 

MULTI-VALENT CONCEPT 
The meeting noted, first 

of all, that the Right to 
Communicate is still an 
evolving concept requ1r1ng 
deeper study before a pre
cise formulation of its 
scope and nuances could be 
reached. Such a formulation 
would have to be multi-va
lent, reflecting that both 
the understanding and the 
exercise of the Right will 
necessarily vary according 
to specific cultures and 
systems. It would also na
turally be modified by gi
ven levels of socio-econo
mic-cultural development, 
although the level of deve
lopment alone and without 
"conscious, continuous en
deavours towards genuine 
democratization of social 
life and system (sic)" does 

not in itself promote or 
enhance the Right to Commu
nicate. On the other hand, 
the formation and execution 
of a body of communication 
policy was considered es
sential to the realization 
of the Right. 

COMPONENT RIGHTS 
The meeting saw the 

Right to Communicate as 
being made up of a number 
of component rights, such 
as the right to Partici
pate, the right to Inform 
and Receive Information, 
and the right to Access to 
communication resources, 
with each component having 
greater or lesser weight in 
differing milieus. 

Participants agreed on 
the need for active parti
cipation in the communica
tion process and remarked 
that, in fact, the concept 
of communication itself had 
changed from one that was 
one-way and vertical to one 
that is interactive and ho
rizontal. Especially in the 
light of this new under
standing of the communica
tion process, the defini
tion of the Right to Infor
mation as contained in Ar
ticle 19 of the Universal 
Declaration of Human Rights 
was considered inadequate 
and the need to establish 
the Right to Communicate as 
a legal concept, brought 
out. 

ACCESS AND TECHNOLOGY 
Concern was expressed 

over the imbalance in ac
cess to communication re
sources and consensus 
reachbd on the need to de
velop new communication 
structures as well as to 
transform existing ones, 
especially the large mass 
media structures. Pro
grammes to increase the 
availability of the means 
of communication in "commu
nication-poor" areas and 
among minority and/or tra-
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Local Radio Vital to Rural People's 

Exercise of Right to Communicate 
Andrew A Moemeka 

(The following is a condensation of a paper "The Right to Communicate: The Rural Popu
lation - Access to and Participation in Broadcast Communication" delivered at the Ex
perts' Meeting Towards a Definition of the Right to Communicate held in Stockholm in 
May 1978. Mr. Moemeka is the Head of the Distance Teaching Department, Centre for Adult 
Education and Extension Services, Ahmadu Bello University, Zaria, Nigeria.) 

In an essentially rural 
community where illiteracy 
is high and modern commun1-
cation facilities scarce, 
the exercise of the right 
to communicate demands more 
than 1s obvious. While com
munication in developed 
countries a1ms at sustain
ing and improving develop
mental advancement already 
made, in developing coun
tries, it aims, or should 
a1m, at inducing and en
courag1ng development-ori
ented activities. In Afri
ca, we view the right to 
communicate not as a right 
for its own sake, but as a 
right arising out of the 
need to foster the physical 
and mental development of 
the individual, encourage 
intelligent co-existence 
among individuals and among 
communities and to advance 
national development. 

Progress and development 
are the justification of 
everyone's right to commu
nicate.If the minimum stan
dard of living as advocated 
by the United Nations is 
considered a right for eve
ry human being, the know
ledge to achieve it becomes 
a right. To acqu1re this 
knowledge, communication 
between individuals,between 
groups, between nations, 
and between the governors 
and the governed 1s indis
pensable. In rural communi
ties such as we have 1n Af
rica,this communication has 

to be induced, nurtured and 
facilitated. For us, there
fore, the right to commun1-
cate involves not only the 
free and multi-way exchange 
of information, ideas and 
op1n1ons, but also the pro
V1S1on of communication 
hardware and infrastructure 
as well as the maintenance 
of an enabling atmosphere 
in which tradition-con
sc1ous individuals can take 
part in the communication 
process and utilize the · 
ensuing conclusions effect
ively. In fact, the exer
cise of the right to commu
nicate is impossible with
out, first, access to the 
media of communication, and 
second, participation in 
the communication process. 

Access and participa
tion, however, are 'high
class' commodities in the 
communication market in Af
r1ca. Because of the high 
rate of illiteracy, the 
scarcity of modern communi
cation hardware, the pover
ty of the people, and other 
factors such as scattered, 
low-density population and 
difficult terrains, a very 
large proportion of the 
population in Africa is cut 
off from the mainstream of 
the communication process. 
For them the right to com
municate is virtually not 
exercised beyond the narrow 
confines of each local com
munity; even the right to 
information is curtailed. 

Radio, television and the 
are the best-newspaper 

known media of mass commu
nication in Africa. None of 
these, for one reason or 
another, 1s sufficiently 
accessible to the rural 
population. The newspaper, 
for example, cannot be used 
for direct communication 
with rural communities 1n 
Africa because such commu
nities are usually illiter
ate. Television, too, has 
not been of much help -
stations are built 1n c1-
ties far removed from the 
rural population; the cost 
of receiving sets is prohi
bitive for the rural and 
sub-urban man: about 85% 
of Africans. Yet even if 
there were more sets to go 
around, the communication 
situation would have been 
that of exerc1s1ng the 
Right to Information and 
not the Right to Communi
cate. For the exercise of 
the right to communicate 
demands not only access to 
consumption but also access 
to production. No African 
country as of now can af
ford to establish enough 
television stations to en
sure equitable access for 
all its citizens. 

Radio would appear to be 
the answer to the problem 
of access to communication 
for rural communities. Ra
dio is cheap; it is widely 
owned. Apart from its well
known characteristics such 



as the ability to beat dis
tances and literacy bar
riers, as well as immediacy 
and 'an individualistic 
touch', it ~s the only me
dium of mass communication 
with which rural commun~
ties are familiar. 

This, of course, is not 
to say that Radio is the 
simple answer to the prob
lems associated with the 
effective exercise of the 
Right to Communicate. The 
use of radio encounters 
problems, problems which 
are almost peculiar to de
veloping countries and par
ticularly evident in Africa 
where broadcasting has been 
directed to the small mino
rity of educated citizens 
and the city-dwellers. The 
result of this imbalanced 
approach is that during the 
limited period ~n which 
broadcast communication 
filters into the rural a
reas, content materials are 
merely thrust down on the 
people. Obviously, effec
tive communication, let a
lone the exerc~se of the 
Right to Communicate, can
not take place under such a 
working relationship. Yet 
the only hope for the ef
fective exercise of the 
Right to Communicate in ru
ral Africa lies in the use 
of radio. How, using this 
medium and the limited re
sources available, can the 
best results be obtained? 
The answer to this question 
lies in identifying an ap
propriate programme strate
gy along with ways and 
means of producing relevant 
quality programmes and in 
finding a workable system 
of cooperation between pro
ducers of programmes and 
their consuming audiences. 

It could be argued that ru
ral populations do listen 
to programmes intended for 
them. However, listening to 
a programme is not necessa-

rily accepting the message 
contained in the programme. 
Such one-way communications 
only allow the exercise of 
the Right to Information. 
As far as development ~s 

concerned, the important 
question is: how far do 
these programmes affect 
those who listen to them in 
rural areas? 

Three factors are neces
sary for any radio communi
cation to be successful. 
First, the transmitter must 
be capable of taking the 
message to the target au
dience ~n a clear and audi
ble manner. Second, the 
message must be in a code 
and context that is under
standable to the audience. 
These two factors -- clear 
reception and intelligibi
lity -- are imperative for 
what we may term communica
tion 'effectedness', ~.e., 
getting the message to the 
audience ~n a way that it 
will understand the context 
and meaning. However, hear
ing a radio message and un
derstanding it, though very 
important prerequisites, do 
not necessarily assure 'ef
fectiveness', i.e., accep
tance of the message and 
willingness to act accord
ingly. This third factor ~s 
better and more easily a
chieved if there has been 
interaction and exchange of 
opinion, and in the case of 
the rural population, if 
there is reinforcement 
through interpersonal com
munication and peer-group 
intervention. This pre
sumes, of course, that the 
message content is seen as 
relevant by the audience, 
that what is being asked 
for is not too far removed 
from what is familiar, and 
that the possibility of be
neficial results is not too 
remote. These conditions 
will only obtain if there 
is sufficient contact be
tween senders and receivers 
of messages. 

The existing system of 
broadcasting in Africa 
could make broadcast messa
ges available to a wide 
segment of the rural popu
lation. However, because of 
the cultural gap between 
their urban-oriented and 
-educated producers and the 
rural-oriented and illiter
ate audiences, intelligibi
lity is hard to come by. In 
addition, the Open Broad
cast strategy does not of
fer much hope for effec
tiveness. In the rural set
ting where societal sanc
tions are strong and the 
individual is not just 'an
other human being' but a 
member of a group whose 
norms he is obliged to ob
serve, open broadcasting 
has very little chance of 
inducing attitude change, 
which is the first require
ment fQr development. Atti
tude change requires the 
intervention of the social 
forces that guide the peo
ple's lives. 

The decisions of the il
literate or semi-literate 
villager are not actually 
his as an individual; they 
are the decisions already 
set down or presently a
greed upon by the community 
to which he belongs. In or
der to be able to affect 
such group- or community
based decisions, radio has 
to recognize and utilize 
the internal communication 
system of rural communities 
and involve people in its 
activities directed towards 
improving the social, eco
nomic and political condi
tions in the rural areas. 
Because communication in 
the rural setting is a 
question of attitude to 
one's neighbour, acceptance 
or rejection of new ideas 
is dependent on how such 
ideas will affect the es
tablished relationships. To 
avoid conflict with or de-

5 



6 

viation from the estab
lished way of life, many 
consultations are held be
tween the people and their 
community leaders. This ex
cellent example of the ex
ercise of the Right to Com
municate cannot be disre
garded to advantage by the 
modern media of communica
tion, especially radio 
which reaches more people 
in the rural areas than any 
other medium. 

The implication of this is 
that radio broadcasting has 
to be extensively decentra
lized and based on a system 
of local broadcasting. This 
strategy will take radio 
stations and producers down 
to the people and so will 
ensure that producers live 
among the people and under
stand their culture and 
world perception. It will 
provide easy access to the 
medium for the people. Fi
nally, it will ensure that 
the people not only have an 
avenue for expressing their 
opinion but also for parti
cipating in the decision
making process towards, and 
the actual production, of 
programmes. 

The first step towards a
chieving this efficient 
system of operation is the 
provision of radio stations 
at points where access to 
them would be easier for 
rural communities. For this 
purpose, it will be suffi
cient to build simple sta
tions and provide low-power 
transmitters capable of co
vering approximately a 20-
mile radius. 

Two objections have been 
raised against localizing 
radio in African countries. 
The first is that the cost 
would be too exorbitant. 
If, however, developing na
tions can spend millions of 
pounds to establish televi-

sion stations for less than 
20% of the population, 
there is no justification 
for not spending just above 
half of such amounts to es-
tablish a 
system that 
the remaining 

communication 
will benefit 
80%. 

The other objection to 
the localization of radio 
in Africa is a political 
one. It is being argued 
that because of the need to 
forge unity within and a
mong the countries of the 
continent, it will not be 
advisable to build local 
radio stations which are 
likely to make people 'look 
inwards' and so accentuate 
tribal and ethnic differen-
ces. If, however, regional 

governments can be created 
for the sole purpose of 
bringing government down to 
the village level, it is 
difficult to see why local 
radio cannot be used to 
play a unifying role. If 
people do not articulate 
themselves and their place 
in the nation, it is doubt
ful that they will be in a 
position to play a con
structive political role ~n 
nation-building. To be 
meaningful, political, as 
well as social and econo
m~c, policies and values 
must be the result of un
derstanding acceptance and 
not of reluctant obedience 
to imposed regulations and 
political manipulations 
from above. 

Below is a possible organizational structure for the ef
fective localization of radio, ensuring that just as po
licy and guidelines flow down from the authorities to the 
people, reactions and feedback will flow from the people 
to the authorities. 
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Local radio stations 
should remain within the 
national broadcasting set
up (a) to allow for expert 
advice and guidance of a 
professional and technical 
nature, (b) to facilitate 
smooth coordination and or
ganization and (c) to ena
ble the government to uti
lize the resources of local 
radio fully in furthering 
its rural development pro
grammes. 

Advisory Council on In
terflow of Communication. 
To be composed of repre
sentatives of all govern
ment departments and volun
tary agencies that have any 
responsibility to the rural 
population along with rep
resentatives of the natio
nal/state broadcasting or
ganization(s). The Council 
should, in turn, be advised 
by Specialist Committees 
representing different as
pects of rural life and in
cluding one concerned with 
programme utilization. 

Department of Local Ra
dio Broadcasting. Respon
sible for administration, 
briefings, audience re
search, and staff training 
as well as for ensuring 
that the general policy of 
the larger corporation is 
adhered to by the local 
stations. Supervises the 
officers in charge of the 
management of the different 
local stations. 

Local Radio Advisory 
Council. To be appointed by 
the local government on the 
advice of its local commit
tees and to be composed of 
representatives of the dif
ferent groups, e.g., far
mers, teachers, housewives, 
local councillors, local 
chiefs and village heads, 
within the area served by 
the station. Members also 
to serve as agents of pro
gramme utilization by help
ing in the organization and 
superv~s~on of listening 
discussion groups. 

Programme and Utiliza
tion Committee. To be com
posed of representatives of 
the Local Radio Advisory 
Council and of the local 
radio station together with 
one or two educationists 
and the personnel of other 
development agencies within 
the station's coverage a
rea. Decides on programme 
materials and specifica
tions as well as on produc
tion and presentation style 
and format. Also directly 
responsible for audience 
relations and feedback. 

In order to be effective, 
radio has to be mediated by 
interpersonal communication 
conducted by people who 
know the particular circum
stances of the audiences 
concerned, their customs 
and culture, the structure 
of their power hierarchy, 
and their system of inter
nal communication. However, 
this two-step flow of com
munication has the disad
vantage of concentrating 
'power of knowledge' in the 
hands of a few; the inter
vention of local and opi
nion leaders should there
fore be seen only as a sup
portive service to the di
rect communication between 
producers and listeners. 

Apart from establishing 
rapport with members of the 
audience, broadcasting per
sonnel need also to consult 
and interact with develop
ment extension agents work
ing the station's coverage 
area. Such a relationship 
can be mutually beneficial, 
on the one hand providing 
the extension agents an in
strument with which to o
vercome the impediments en
countered by face-to-face 
communication and on the o
ther hand providing the lo
cal station with additional 
help in the formation and 
supervision of listening 
discussion groups and ~n 

the collection and report
age of audience feedback. 
The extension agents can, 
of course, also act as 
sources for and/or guides 
in the selection of pro
gramme material , and the 
station, as a channel for 
the community to express 
its fears, hopes and aspi
rations about the work of 
the extension agents. Fur
thermore, the station can 
serve as a melting pot for 
the different agencies, 
providing an avenue for 
streamlining and coordinat
ing their activities so 
that maximum benefit may 
accrue to the community. 
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There are four possible 
sources of programmes for a 
local radio station. There 
are the local station it
self, the national network, 
the regional station, and 
other local stations. Of 
these, programmes emanating 
from the local station it
self should take up the 
greater part of the broad
casting day. This is to en
sure that the local station 
is not only seen to be lo
cal but also, in its acti
vities, shows itself to be 
truly local. Block alloca
tion of air-time over 20 
broadcasting hours should 
therefore be made in the 
following or similar manner: 

a) 6 8 hours, for 
purely locally-ori
ented programmes. 

b) 2 3 hours, for 
1mandatory 1 joining 
of national and re
gional/local stations 
for news and other i
tems of national and 
regional significance, 
(This is intended to 
allay fears that lo
cal stations will en
courage pariochialism 
and threaten national 
unity.) 

c) 1 - 2 hours, for re
broadcast of relevant 
programmes from other 
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local s t at i ons. 
exchange of 
grannnes will 
audiences from 

(This 
pro

enable 
diffe-

rent coverage areas 
to learn from one a
nother . ) 

d) 5 - 6 hours, for opt
ins to national and 
regional stations for 
network material . 
(These should not be 
during prime listen
ing time in the rural 
areas. Such per i ods 
should be priority 
periods for locally
oriented progrannnes.) 

The other i s sue connec
t ed with programming i s the 
availability of p rogramme 
materials. People o ften 
ask : Whe r e wi l l t he mate
r ials fo r l ocal p r ogr ammes 
come from? The answe r, of 

course , i s : 
lity . 

Beh i nd 

From t h e l oca-

the question, 
however, is the unfortunate 
assump tion that r u r a l a rea s 
a re not pro gra mme -worthy. 
The assumption takes its 
roots partly from the craze 
for crime and violence, the 
sensational and the specta
cular in the mass media. 
The media gloss over the 
fact that the culture and 
tradition of nations take 
their roots from the rural 
areas; that the natural en
vi ronment of any country is 
to be found in the rural a
reas; and even that the so
cial sanctions and way of 
life in the rural areas are 
to be found nowhere else. 
It is only when something 
dramatic happens in these 
rural areas that the nation 

~s awakened to their exist
ence. The impression has 
therefore gained ground 
that not much is programme
and or news-worthy in the 
rural areas. 

Without in any way sup
po rting this prejud ice, it 
must b e pointed out that 
l ocal broadcasting is meant 
to provide an avenue not 
only for learning from the 
rural areas but also for 
'legitimizing' and preserv
ing what is good in these 
areas. Intimate contact 
with rural people will re
ve al that they have a lot 
t o offer to the educated 
and urbanized just as they 
h ave a lot to learn from 
them. Local broadcasting 
will provide a platform for 
mutual learning between the 
rural population and the 
rulers of the nation. 

The chart bel ow shows possible areas from which progrannne materials may be chosen 
and is a poin ter t o the infinite potent i al of the rura l areas for progrannning. The 
material s ar e t here ; what has been lacking is the effort to utilize them. 

Subject Areas Programme Topics 

Local News and 
Same 

Commentary 

Talks 
Social , Economic and Developmental issues, 
Self-Help and Government plans, etc. 

Local Events and 
Same 

Traditional Festivals 

Dance , Music, Arts, Traditional norms and 
Culture values , dress, song, etc . 

Oral tradition and Story-telling about the 
past activities of the people and thei r 

Folklore and History ancesto r s - conquests , adventures, exploits, 
successes a nd failures, treaties and 
co- operat ions , etc. 

Soil pr otection, hoeing and ploughing , 
f ertilizer application, pest cont rol, 

Farming intens ive farming, ridging and cropping , 
crop preservation, storage , marketing , 
pricing, e t c. 

Sanitation, Personal hygiene , nutrition, 
rest, exercise , dangers of sel £-medication, 

Health the hospital , the health centre, the 
dispensary , preventive and curative 
treatment, drugs and medical advice, etc . 

Marriage , family life, pregnancy and birth 

The Family 
child-care , parental responsibility, 
family ties, informal education, moral 
standards, good examples, etc . 

Ri ght a , responsibilities, community 
Civics committment , re s pec t and good manners , 

na t ional unity and consciousness , etc. 

Federal Government 1 State Government, 
Government Loca l Government, national issues , etc . 

Specific programmes directed at helping 
teachers in teaching and pupils in lea r ning. 

The Schools Other programmes aimed at bridging or 
eliminating the social gap between the 
s chool and the co!'Tinunity, etc. 


